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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
September 14, 2018
Michigan Rehabilitation Services Office, Lansing MI
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Mark Pierce, Rebecca Parten, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: Gabriella Burman
SILC Voting Members Excused: Kelsey Kleimola, Alexander Darr.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: William Robinson (BSBP), Annie Urasky (MDCR).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Tracy Brown.
Guests: Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz, Joel Cooper, Alex Gossage, Lisa Pikaart, Todd Whiteman, Maureen Webster, Dave Bulkowski.
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 10:00 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The September 14, 2018 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. 
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by M. Hamm to approve the September 14, 2018 Agenda with one addition Council Member Responsibilities under New Business. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten)
May 11, 2018 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes and August 20, 2018 Meeting Minutes were reviewed.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by S. Grivetti to accept and place on file the May 11, 2018 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes and August 20, 2018 Meeting Minutes. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten)
FY2020-2022 SPIL PUBLIC HEARING – Attachment A
Reports

SILC Executive Director Report – Rodney Craig
· I met with the Corporate Board in late June of this year.  For three years, I've essentially been serving two roles to this council which include coordinate the database and data reporting for the SILC.  I am still daily responsible for all those things.  Second, I'm also responsible for the role of the executive director position, which entails all the complexities, relationship building, and requirements that position holds.  In late June, I informed the Corporate Board as the employer, that I can no longer continue fulfilling both roles.  The stress to my health, family, relationships, have made that current situation untenable.  Evaluating where I can best serve and support the council, my skillset, education, and background fit into my original role of deputy director in support of the Net CIL Database System.  This would allow me to best serve the SILC and CIL Network.  I've informed the Corporate committee of my request.  They have agreed and have committed to allowing me to return to the role of Deputy Director.  I just want to say that it's been an honor and a privilege to serve as the director of this Council.  The structure and stability, I believe that is now in place is a credit to all the membership here.  To both MRS and BSBP and the Michigan CIL Network and all the ex officio membership on the council. 
Executive Committee Report – Robin Bennett

· The committee met and discussed how to move forward. 

· An Ad Hoc Committee will be established to oversee the process of hiring a new executive director.
· R. Craig will return to the Deputy Director position in mid-October.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by S. Grivetti to establish and empower the Ad Hoc Committee to create a budget, finalize the recommended job description, initiate the search and identify eligible director candidates for full council review. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten)
Finance Committee Report – Michael Hamm

· The budget is spot on for this time in September.  

SPIL Committee Report – Mark Pierce

· The committee created a consumer application for a Co‑chair for this committee and will disseminate to the full council for approval.

· I spoke with some staff within the CIL Network to look at our website for accessibility to enhance it in a way to be applicable to a smart phone or something like that if a person didn't have a computer.
· A schedule has been created to look at goals within topics. There are six goals and every month we look at two goals. 
· We will be requesting 2016 and 2017 employment data from our VR agencies to compare where we are at for 2018. 
· We will be sending out an emergency preparedness survey to the network to see how many CILs have emergency preparedness procedures in their area.

Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres to accept and place on file the Executive Director, Executive Committee, Finance Committee and SPIL Committee Reports. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten)
SILC STRATEGIC PLAN
· SILC Strategic Plan was reviewed. 

· Clarifications need to be made between SILC and MiSILC Corporation. MiSILC Corporation functions should be removed from the SILC Strategic Plan.
· The Council decided to table this plan until the November 2, 2018 SILC Quarterly Business Meeting.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by S. Grivetti to table the SILC Strategic Plan until the November 2, 2018 SILC Quarterly Business Meeting. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten)
MRS – Maureen Webster
· WIOA has workforce opportunities.  We continue to focus on Pre‑ets and programming for Pre‑ets.  
· Bill Columbo and others at MRS are working with the Centers for Independent Living to redesign the contract that we have in place for Tier One and Tier Two services for Employer, Navigator, and the Pre‑ets services.  
· We are launching innovation grants for the district. We are having districts apply for innovation grants for approximately $100,000 per district to do things differently and try to look at some evidence‑based and best practices across the state that we could replicate in other areas.  
· A brief has been sent to our department to prepare for the new administration that will be coming in after the election.  That something that we continue to work on and hope to educate new people who are coming in.  I was just at a meeting this morning on the HCBS rule.  Matt Lori spoke, and they had some other individuals talk about the upcoming elections.  They're saying 27 out of 38 seats will be brand new people in our legislature. There will be a lot of education to be done going into this next year.  
BSBP – William Robinson
· In FY2017, we were about trying to change some culture and put some core values in place.  Then to go through the WIOA education of staff on the new regulations that came out in the beginning of FY2017.  In FY2018, we decided to focus on getting back to the basics, accountability, and setting goals.  We had a kick‑off meeting with stake holders and Division Directors that had a programmatic oversight presented programs and goals, which we currently update quarterly on our website.  
· In FY2017 and FY2018 we worked on expanding Pre‑ets, Pre‑ets Programs and Outreach.  For FY2019, we're looking at how we can build off 2018 and we've asked for some intensive technical assistance from the Workforce Innovation and Technical Assistance Center.  
· BSBP is looking at customized employment for FY2019.  The objective of blending and braiding resources is to examine realistic opportunities for efirst partners to integrate services or an overlap of services when services cross organizational boundaries and a continuum of services is required to successfully serve the consumer and the employer.  Members of this workgroup are William Robinson, BSBP Director, Maureen Webster, MRS are Co‑chairs.  John Quiore, MRS District Manager, Sara Grivetti, Disability Network Michigan CEO, Lisa Kisiel, BSBP Division Director of Field Services and Brenda, DHDDA Manager of Community Practices and Innovation.  
· BSBP continues to look at benefits planning.  
· BSBP will continue to focus on our Pre‑employment Transition Services. 
· BSBP had an incredible stem camp weekend and activities that occurred over the summer with 3D printing.  One with NASA and how to look at star charts with kids and understand how the solar system looks. We provided 11 students the opportunity to work with a vendor, build out of the box using tools and a 3D printer.  
· In October The National Federation for the Blind will have an Autonomous Vehicle Camp at University of Michigan.  
· On December 1st BSBP and the Michigan Department of Education Low Incident Outreach will hold and expo at the Michigan Library History Building. Where we want to bring to life through the media and help parents understand resources, challenges, different aspects of helping their student move from middle school all the way out to post‑secondary outcome.  Low‑vision Optometrists will talk about how they can help maximize residual vision to the maximum extent possible.  We'll have blind students that have experienced going through college, the mentors.  Michigan State Rehabilitation Disability Center will provide a presentation.    
IL Network Update - Mark Pierce
· In FY2019 we have a $2 million increase in our general operation fund.  So that really helps us in our operations and having people on hand to provide services.  
· ACL is also providing an increase in FY2019. 
· The CIL Network has been working on the Disability Network Academy for the past year and a half, which is a web‑based training program that will allow us to do webinars and get training out to staff members to all 15 CILs across the state.  
· The 2018 IL summit was held in September.  Almost 300 staff members were there.  We had over 20 IL programming breakout sessions.  Oakland Macomb sponsored it.   It was outstanding.  Excellence, trust, and action.  
Lisa Cook-Gordon

· With the discussion of the SILC and the MISILC Corporation, I just think it's real important for those of you that are new on this council to maybe hear some history of how ‑‑ what happened with structure in that. In 2014, Sara Grivetti and myself received a request from the governor's legal counsel to meet with the attorney general's office to talk about SILC structure.  Both the governor's office and the attorney general's office had concerns about the structure of SILC and the MISILC corporation.  Specifically, they were concerned about the MISILC corporation board of directors was comprised of individuals who were not appointed by the governor.  It's important to note that the structure of SILC and MISILC dates back to the year 2000 and this particular structure was not the concern, but rather the governing structure was identified as the issue that needs to be further reviewed.  Prior to the meeting, Sara did some research and found that 26 states have SILCs which are structured as 501C3s, not for profit entities.  And in 25 states, not for profit boards of directors were comprised of governors appointed.  Michigan was the only state that had non‑appointees as board members.  Should be structured for the governors and the AG office.  We had met.  We had gotten counsel back.  Both had researched the federal law and reviewed the research of other state SILCs, which we provided.  They confirmed for us that MISILC board of directors can and should be comprised of the governor‑appointed council members.  We subsequently met with the executive committee and informed them of this legal advice and we embarked on changing the MISILC structure accordingly.  The continued assertion from outside parties that this structure is a violation of federal law should be addressed with the proper authorities, who have legal over sight of this council and its structure.  For the record, we are following the advice of legal counsel from the governor's office and the attorney general's office and do not have the authority to unilaterally change the current structure.  In addition, our structures identified in the current SPIL, which has been approved by the administration on community living.  We are providing this statement today to help both the council and outside parties understand the genesis of the current structure.  If the council would like to have the structure re‑reviewed, then we encourage our fellow council members to do so.  I just feel that's important for those of you that haven't been here since 2014 to know the history and that the discussion being brought up during the SPIL planning time and the two entities, to give you where this all came from.

NEW BUSINESS 

Increase in Part B Funding/ACL Direction
· Part B funds, the usage of those and how they're allocated is identified in the State Plan for Independent Living. which is 35% would be allocated to the Bureau of Services for Blind Persons to provide direct IL Services, 22% for the operations of SILC, and 43% are granted directly to the CILs by MRS for general operations for Centers for Independent Living.  

· The request is that Mark Pierce bring forward this motion for approval to the CIL Directors at their upcoming meeting.  
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres that those part B funds be distributed in accordance with the current State Plan, which is 35% would be allocated to the Bureau of Services for Blind Persons to provide direct IL services, 22% for the operations of SILC, and 43% are granted directly to the CILs by MRS for general operations for Centers for Independent Living. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten, M. Warner)
Establish SPIL Writing Team

· We need three council members to serve on the SPIL Writing Team.  

· The CILs have chosen as their representatives, Alex Gossage, Diane Fleser and Mark Pierce.  
· This is Sara Grivetti.  I serve as the Centers for Independent Living Co‑facilitator so I recuse myself as being eligible to represent SILC.  
· Nominations are: Rebecca Parton, Lisa Cook-Gordon and Aaron Andres.  
Motion by R. Bennett, seconded by M. Hamm to have Rebecca Parten, Lisa Cook-Gordon and Aaron Andres represent the SILC Council on the SPIL Writing Team. Carried. 
(Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, M. Hamm, M. Pierce, R. Parten, M. Warner)
Council Member Responsibilities
· During the meeting on August 20th we had a discussion regarding member activity. One item put forward was requirements or expectations of SILC members to attend webinars and activities online each year regarding SILC roles and responsibilities, SILC operations, IL history and philosophy, ILRU training and identifying knowledge that council members should have.

· Some topics could be done during SILC new member orientation.

· We need to identify a specific base level of knowledge that we want members to have and draft a policy to vote on at the November Council Meeting.

CIL/SILC Joint SPIL Planning Discussion

· Maureen Webster from MRS was invited to facilitate this discussion.
· Items discussed today were: Education was a big deal for everyone in the room and on the phone.  We looked at the diploma.  There is a certificate.  Connecting families with disabilities.  Early outreach.  Advocacy.  IDEA compliance and consumer focus.  Ultimately, with all these goals, what is the measurable outcome?  Looking at access.  Benefits planning to aid in step downs, so an individual doesn't go right off a cliff essentially when they go to work and potentially lose benefits.  So that benefits planning is really key.  Long‑term care support.  The lack of workers we're facing now and the impact that will have in the future.  Community integration and full inclusion.  Looking at partners to consider.  Legislators versus policy makers.  Directors who implement policy.  Really trying to identify those individuals so you can effect change and develop programming that works.  Youth leadership group.  VR.  Workforce.  Michigan Family Voices.  Consumers.  We also had environmental partners.  Establishing goals, qualitative and quantitative.  There's an arrow between those two saying networking and collaboration can be identified using both of those areas.  Access to health services was important to the group.  Enhancing technology to improve knowledge of and access to resources and program evaluation and effectiveness.   
Public Comment – Attachment B
OLD BUSINESS
Advisory Ad Hoc LTSS/Caregiver Crisis Workgroup
· The motion was tabled at the May Council meeting.  It was tabled by Lisa Cook Gordon and it was on the Ad Hoc Long‑Term Supports and Services Care Giver Crisis Workgroup.  This falls in line with goals that we have on the current SPIL.

· Discussion.  

Motion by R. Parten, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to create an advisory ad hoc long-term supports and services care giver crisis workgroup to explore what other entities have workgroups that SILC members could join. Carried. 

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.                             
ATTACHMENT A
Joel Cooper:

Thank you for the opportunity to speak this morning.  My name is Joel Cooper.  I represent our 32 staff volunteers and board of directors of disability network south west Michigan with our main office located in Kalamazoo and offices in Battle Creek and Benton Harbor, Saint Joseph.  So, one of the things I think are important as relates to the opportunities for people with disabilities to access services provided by centers for independent living is to have better information about where they are and what they do.  I know in south west Michigan, primarily the majority of our eight counties are made up of rural communities.  Major metropolitan areas are made up of Kalamazoo, Battle Creek, and Benton harbor Saint Joseph.  In those communities, certainly can enhance our opportunities to engage a larger number of people.  Over the last ten years, our board of directors has been able to map a trend in regard to the number of both information referrals as well as the number of customers that are open for services, and it was about eight years ago that we enhanced our website access in the rural communities by doing some analysis, SEO analysis, with our website.  So, I'm pointing out that what we were able to do is be able to impact in a positive way more people accessing our services through our website.  And we've actually tracked this over the last ten years to indicate that our trends of both services and information referral and in CSRs are increasing significantly.  And that increase over the last ‑‑ these trends that we keep monitoring over a period of time indicate that the tracking of our number of contacts are constantly increasing.  I think in today's world; the technology piece is still very important that we do this.  So, a recommendation would be that we look at this as an opportunity to enhance how people can find us by enhancing our websites.  Obviously, we made a significant adjustment to do that SEO analysis of our website.  Most folks now in the rural communities of south west Michigan, if you were to type in "disability," we will show up on the first page of the website of opportunities for them to connect directly with disability network south west Michigan.  And this has been an important part of ‑‑ on behalf of our board of directors to, in our outreach activities, knowing that our presence in rural communities is limited.  We have no offices in six of our eight counties where there's a presence I should say.  So, the presence that we wanted to establish was through both opportunities through access to the website and social media, in addition to our other publications that are sent out electronically.  Right now, today, I can tell you that in south west Michigan, our various publications are sent to over 7,000 people who are following us.  Not only as friends on Facebook and social media but are connected in a variety of ways regularly.  Including, of course, enhancements in our resource development with donors and how we're communicating with them.  So, I just point out to the council that in future SPILs, I think if we could address this opportunity of how people with disabilities across the 83 counties in Michigan can better access services provided for centers for independent living, it might include enhancements of our technologies, which of course has to be funded because it is expensive.  I might comment later during the meeting that I think there's another one coming up, I may address other updates relating to that.  I'll take questions now.  I know this is just an opportunity to share.  

Annie Urasky
The Department of Civil Rights.  More specifically, with Division of Deaf, Blind, and Hard of Hearing.  I have Alana here with me.  One quick opportunity, I want to discuss something important.  In our community, we really can't do a lot without partnering and supporting each other.  I'm really pleased and excited to share that one of our ‑‑ we were able to get funding to an in‑depth and comprehensive needs assessment.  That will be for all of the state residents here in Michigan who have a hearing loss and anybody who's deaf, deaf/blind, and hard of hearing.  Members of our community, they can go ahead and take that survey and it's launching this week and I want to make sure that you can expect an e‑mail from me.  If you can please share that e‑mail and how to access that survey and what types of community events that you'll be going to, maybe you can get the word out, just general contact information if you're not sure what to do.  The survey is very important for three reasons.  One, it's been almost 30 years since state government has collected feedback and data regarding members of the deaf, deaf/blind, and hard of hearing residents here in the state.  What their needs are, what their preferences are, and what their experiences are.  So often, as decision makers, it's a very common problem that we might not know exactly what the data is, where the gaps are, where are the needs in services, the challenges they're facing.  So, it's not just for state government.  This will benefit non‑profits, business owners, legislators.  It's very valuable rich data.  Secondly, there's really a lot of people within our community who don't know about us.  So, when we go host events and talk to people regarding our services, often we're asked for data.  The information that we have on file is so outdated that it's really irrelevant and this survey is titled "not without us."  It's the same concept that we can't continue to get information about our community without including us in that conversation.  So, the concept behind that is that we don't want you to carry on doing anything without us.  The website where you can find all the information, the background, the history of this entire project is www.not without us mich.org.  And if you don't get the chance to jot that down, I'll e‑mail everybody here on Monday with all the rest of that information.  But just wanted to get that out.  
Lesia Pikaart
My name is Lesia.  I'm the Director for the Center of Independent Living in Jackson.  I wanted to also talk about technology.  Joel, it's interesting that you were first so that's cool.  We are also concentrating on that for the reason that we have two rural counties as well where we don't host offices and do outreach into the community with staff who, in several cases, live in those communities.  However, it's still not enough to reach the number of people that we need to reach.  So, the technology is very important.  Our website, we just signed a contract for some additional assistance on our website as well to make it more user friendly, to help make sure that it's fully accessible, and also to make all the functions there more engaging with community and helping us to promote that so that we can better serve and give information to people in the communities that we serve. I think that's very important.  We also have launched an accessibility application.  Well, it’s a website right now and that's going to become an application which makes it easier for people to search for accessible locations in all three of our communities and that is opening a lot of doors and educating a lot of people about accessibility because of that website and the Facebook page that's connected to that.  That also helps.  So, technology is very, very important to our ability to reach so many more people.  In particular, young people because I think that is the way that many people that are younger are accessing information, are getting help that they need, and many times it's less intimidating to them than sometimes a face‑to‑face interaction with people.  So, we want to first engage people if we can reach them that way and we want to continue to do that and expand our reach into our community so it's accessible to all people. 
Joe Harcz
I would like to see the current SPIL implemented and accessible but including the last SPIL meeting, which was not even made accessible to Mr. Pierce, access is issue number one.  It is a civil right.  People talk about websites.  We've got inaccessible or ‑‑ or ‑‑ or partially inaccessible SILC website.  Inaccessible applications on numerous centers for independent living for people who are both blind and deaf and others in the community.  We have inaccessible elements of our ‑‑ our documents on these websites and on Facebook posts.  All kinds of image‑based operations.  This is Americans With Disabilities Act issue.  This is a section 504 issue.  This is a civil rights issue.  We need to develop, within our SPIL, and have it implemented, complete access to our communities for all people with disabilities.  In the development of the SPIL, it needs to put in qualitative measures for ‑‑ for actually reaching the goals.  In other words, are our communities actually fully accessible to the very people we're supposed to be serving?  And what type of metrics do we put in to ensure that that's the case?  We don't have that in our current SPIL.  We have quantitative measures of, oh we'll go out and we'll ‑‑ we'll ‑‑ we'll ‑‑ we'll give some training on employment.  You know, so many hours.  Nothing goes into what ‑‑ what is the content of that?  What ‑‑ what is the content of anything?  We've got employment goals in the current SPIL or ‑‑ or, you know, employment first and no real measures on what our CILs are doing with their VR title one moneys and actually getting people employment.  We have to be putting those things in and the SILC is supposed to be monitoring this.  The SILC is supposed to be at the lead of this.  The SILC is supposed to be the ‑‑ the actual implementer of this.  We have not done that.  Again, I am outraged at the fact that the last SPIL meeting was cancelled at the last minute because a hard of hearing member of this board could not even get accommodations to make it accessible to him, let alone all people with disabilities.  It's an outrage, ladies and gentlemen, that the SILC continues to violate the Americans with disabilities act itself.  That it continues to operate in areas where accessibility is not even taken into account.  Very outrageous.  I'm done.  

Eleanor Canter
The SPIL is called the State Plan for Independent Living.  It should contain goals and objectives for improving Michigan's Independent Living Program.  In this state, the SPIL is treated as a formality.  
Hopefully, Eleanor is able to return on to the phone.  Is there anybody else in the phone?  I saw some people come in.  

The Rehabilitation Act.  

Oh, you're back.  

The idea that Michiganders with disabilities simply don't know about our IL Program is not correct.  Consumers don't access CIL services because our CILs aren't providing IL services.  IL services are consumer controlled, not agency controlled.  People get very tired very quickly of being disrespected by the people who are paid to represent us.  That is a problem that needs to be fixed.  My suggestion is that one way to fix that problem is to use affirmative action, as required by federal law.  Michigan CILs are required to affirmatively hire and advance in employment, people with significant disabilities.  That is simply not happening.  Another way to solve that problem is for the SILC to start treating consumers with basic respect and involving us in the development of the SPIL.  The last time the SPIL was developed, it was developed completely behind closed doors and you all claimed to the federal government that that was an open meeting when you know that it was not.  Joe and I both tried to attend that meeting and we were excluded.  None of the input that we gave into the SPIL made it into the SPIL.  You sat here and listened to it as required by law, but you didn't actually integrate it into the SPIL at all.  You wrote exactly the SPIL you wanted to write, which did nothing because it was not intended to do anything.  We also have serious problems with conflicts of interest on the council.  Zero racial diversity and no representative of the Indian Program.  The SILC's website is not accessible.  That violates the ADA.  These are things that should be addressed in the SPIL.  Thank you.  
Robin: Thank you.  Just to explain, Ms. Canter, you cut out for like a 20‑second interval.  So, if it's possible for you to e‑mail in your comment just so that we can fully see them and make sure we didn't miss any of your comment, that would be helpful.
ATTACHMENT B

Aaron Andres

I just wanted to thank our deputy director for his work over the years and thank you for all the advice and other inspirational things you've given.  Everybody here at the council, including myself, I know we've had long conversations about different topics and I appreciate you answering my questions and I always kind of felt like I was bothering you at times, and you would reassure me that I wasn't.  It still was very nice for your input and advice.  So, thank you.  


Joel Cooper
Well, thanks again, madam chair Robin, for this opportunity to speak before the Statewide Independent Living Council.  My name is Joel Cooper from disability network southwest Michigan.  I wanted to extend on behalf of our staff and board of directors, a big thank you to the SILC for the funding that they provided the last fiscal year to support our advocacy and candidate program, which I would like to give you one or two minutes’ worth of descriptions because we just recently had our graduation of our seventh year of advocacy academy.  For those of you who don't know anything about this, I want to give you a little snap shot because the funding last year really was the critical piece that fulfilled the requirements.  This program costs each year about $22,000 and it's all fundraising for us to put this on.  I will start by saying every Civil Rights Movement needs to cultivate its next generation of leaders and this is no different for the disability rights movement.  The advocacy academy, through the work of our ‑‑ we have noticed through the work of our young adults with disabilities that many of our youth transitioning do not possess self‑advocacy skills or disability pride that we know based on research that students with self‑advocacy skills are more likely to be successful going on to college or on to trade schools or employment opportunities.  So, this eight‑week paid internship they become employees of Disability Network during this eight weeks which, of course, for them at graduation, that's a highlight besides the certificate.  They get checks.  So that's a good thing.  But what we've seen ‑‑ this is designed specifically for our interns to have workplace skills, experiences while impacting upon disability network's mission of advocating for social change.  So, the major assignment for the ten interns is to choose, research, develop, and implement a disability advocacy or awareness campaign that improves the community in some way.  So, let me give you an example of four of them over the last seven years.  One of them was a med swipe idea.  That was their program.  Medical scan on the back of your ID or driver's license with a QR code on the back to identify for emergency responders a scan of all the medical information.  Their concept did not hit legislation but because of the advocacy behind it, a different group came forward and this was passed.  This idea was passed.  We also have ‑‑ uh‑oh ‑‑ 
Hit the button, Joel, at the bottom.  The battery might be finally dying on it.  
Yeah.  I got it.  It's been used a lot today.  Last year, the interns did an accommodation information for disabled employees.  They referred to it as ‑‑ it was to establish a centralized accommodation fund that provides money to reimburse employers for accommodation purposes.  The bill has been introduced by our representative John Hoadley from Kalamazoo.  This past year, interns worked on disability history project.  They are advocating that there is a minimum of 180 instructional hours of teaching disability history in the K12 public school system.  So, we'll see ‑‑ right now, there's no movement but there's been great conversations with decision makers, including Department of Ed related to that.  So, in closing in closing here ‑‑ we're running out of battery juice I guess ‑‑ I just wanted to make sure that you understood that these interns go on to all kinds of great experiences.  We've been kind of following them.  They continue to be friends of ours on Facebook.  We Disability Network has hired two or three of the interns over the seven years to become employees.  One of those interns is now currently a program manager at disability network.  Some of the interns have gone on to work at other non‑profits.  Ministry with community, Western Michigan University.  Two recent graduates completed bachelor’s degrees at Western.  We have an intern that was working as an aide at our senator's office in Lansing.  Another intern went on to be employed in Washington D.C. so there's been great success because of that.  They really can get to the top of their mountain.  So, thanks for this opportunity.  

Eleanor Canter
Eleanor Canter.  Consumer.  During my last public comment, I spoke about the need to be respectful to consumers and take public comment seriously and as soon as I spoke a single sentence informing the council that it is a violation of the Rehabilitation Act to operate the council and the corporation as separate entities, I was muted.  I was also muted during the SPIL discussion for stating that it is the SILC's job to monitor the independent living program.  Nothing about us without us means you don't mute consumers who give you input you don't like.  It is not enough to just say that you care about consumer input.  Your job is to collect that input and integrate it into your work.  That is not happening, and it hasn't happened for years.  Regarding the strategic plan, I brought up the fact that it randomly starts referring to the Allegan County Community Mental Health, ACCMH, at the meeting that was supposedly conducted to collect input on the strategic plan, but I was ignored.  But now that Sara Grivetti points it out, it's valid?  That shows me that, one, the council members did not read or understand the strategic plan and, two, that consumer input is not being considered at all, even when we point out blatant errors.  The way that you treat us is mean and rude.  The SILC and the corporation are not separate entities.  That would be a violation of the rehabilitation act.  They have the same funding, the same board, the same committees, and the same legal responsibilities.  The reason the governor and the attorney general told you that you have to have the same board for the council and the corporation is because you're not supposed to be operating them as separate entities.  So that statement is correct.  There are plenty of SILCs that operate as 501C3s but there are zero other states that operate 501C3s and the council as separate entities.  Other states respect the role of the SILC as a public entity.  Statements to the contrary are a lie.  The executive order is illegal.  It is not verbatim to previous executive orders.  That statement is blatantly false.  Sara Grivetti's efforts to move the SILC into the Governor's Office and operate it as an independent, private corporation are illegal.  I do not understand why the council is allowing this to happen.  The SILC is a public resource.  It cannot be privatized in order to hide financial operations and conduct its business behind closed doors.  That is not just illegal.  It flies in the face of everything independent living stands for.  Why does no one care?  If you all do not feel that you can operate this council in compliance with the law, then I will take my concerns to the next governor and attorney general who I presume will not be interested in engaging in privatizing public resources in such a way that reaches the level of criminal activity.  Every council member has legal responsibility on this issue and legal liability.  Statements to the contrary are false.  The next executive director of the SILC must be a person with a significant disability, who has knowledge of the independent living program and independent living philosophy.  The SILC currently has no employees with significant disabilities and is clearly hindering your work.  Most notably, in respect to access and the SILC gets tax payer funding to represent.  I am shocked to hear people say that Rodney has demonstrated commitment to and passion for independent living values despite the fact that consumers attend every single SILC meeting to report that he is not providing fully‑accessible meetings, complying with numerous applicable state and federal laws, or treating consumers with respect.  We can't even get a copy of the SILC's bylaws.  We need to make sure that the next executive director represents a major change for this council.  In regard to a timeline, your search should go on for as long as it takes to find a qualified candidate.  I don't want to see another executive director who has no experience with significant disability, no respect for consumers, and no obligation to do their job.  That's not okay.  None of this is okay.  
Joe Harcz
Yes.  Today, you violated the FOIA.  Not all the documents that were used were even up on the website and the FOIA is applicable to the SILC.  It's also applicable to the MISILC Corporation.  Over and over again, I've brought up the case law that represents eastern Michigan foundation.  You cannot use the SILC corporation as a vehicle for violating open meetings act and violating the FOIA.  You have this strategic plan meeting that wasn't even open to the public.  A direct violation of WIOA requirements, rehab act requirements, and it is so goofy.  I can't even stand it.  There's no accountability for the funding of various operations, which are done behind closed doors including, you know, the comment today about, you know, the excellence academy.  Nobody even tells me how much we spend on that.  You know, how much did we spend on that?  When I say "we," I mean the SILC.  These are public moneys.  We had conflicts of interest this morning too.  I like Mr. Pierce.  I respect Mr. Pierce.  But Mr. Pierce is a direct recipient of the funding recommendation on the part B and he should've simply recused himself from the vote.  That's a simple matter.  But what goes on behind closed doors with the executive committee or Rodney or whoever, you know, making all these side deals, expending money without putting it before the public or accounting for, it's outrageous.  Ladies and gentlemen, these are public funds.  You are public servants.  You have accountability.  I also want to echo what Eleanor said.  My God, people.  This is supposed to be an independent living movement.  We hardly even ‑‑ and it's supposed to be run by consumers, by people with actual disabilities.  I've got muted out too, by the way, during part of the thing on the SPIL.  This is just endless.  I write to you people.  I put my stuff in writing.  I don't get a response.  I make my requests for information.  I don't even get a response.  That's a violation of the freedom of information act in and of itself.  And you guys can use all the sleight of hand you want, which is nothing short of gas lighting, to say, oh, the MISILC corporation doesn't have to follow the open meetings act and the FOIA, which is not true by the way.  And, oh, well, we decided that, oh, we don't have to do that because some attorney general staffer said we don't have to follow up because we're in the governor's office.  Which one is it?  What kind of garbage is this?  People are stewards of public funds for the promotion of independent living for people with disabilities.  I also want to echo when you put out whatever you're going to put out for the next executive director, that you follow the affirmative action provisions and make it explicit that you have a person with experience in independent living and a person with a substantial disability.  Nothing without us.  Constantly, I bring up the fact that you hold meetings or that your website is not fully accessible.  It's a piece of junk actually.  Mr. Robinson couldn't even get certain data because you don't put it up there.  You don't maintain it.  People talk about, oh, we're the best‑kept secret.  We have that going on all over the state.  The best‑kept secret is people meet behind closed doors and make all these ‑‑ 

Sara Grivetti

I just want to say we can either use Trump facts or we can use real facts.  This is Sara Grivetti.  The council was created within the Governor's Office long before I ever became appointed to the council.  Fact check it.  

